
inter 2019-20 was, once again, extremely 
mild, particularly in February. It was also a dry 
winter, throughout the period of January to 
March. Nevertheless, the last few months of 

2019 brought enough rainfall to replenish the water reserves 
in the soils.

This mild weather continued throughout March, and in the 
more sheltered areas vegetative growth was seen very early 
on, towards the end of March.

The first days of April were cooler, and helped to slow the 
pace of growth slightly, but things picked up again during 
the last half of the month, when temperatures rose to around 
25°C. These unusual spring conditions are key to understanding 
the unusual nature of this vintage as the plants were able to 
synthesise high levels of organic acids. 

May brought some rainfall, which allowed the vines to continue 
their growth uninterrupted, and the first flowers were seen on 
the young Chardonnay vines in mid-May.

Full flowering took place towards the end of May and the 
beginning of June, and the berries swelled rapidly despite the 
general lack of rainfall. The vines were able to get sufficient 
water from the reserves laid down in the soil during the winter 
months. 

Growth was not entirely even across the region, or even the 
grape varieties, but we can broadly generalise that it was 
around three weeks ahead of schedule by midway through 
flowering point in all of our vineyards, relative to the previous 
year.

The dry conditions meant that there was little concern over 
fungal diseases before summer arrived.

Summer announced itself with the first hints of veraison 
right at the start of July. Burgundy sweltered through several 
heatwaves. The extremely dry weather slowed the pace of 
veraison by the end of July, particularly among the vines 
carrying the heaviest weight of bunches.

Nevertheless, by the end of July, veraison had more or less 
passed the midway point, and the leaves remained green. The 
vines were coping well with the conditions.

The slopes were hit by a further heatwave in mid-August, and 
the more fragile plants began showing signs of hydric stress, 
with a yellowing at the base of their leaves. 

Veraison finished, despite the lack of rainfall, and ripening 
accelerated, with Pinot Noir taking the lead over most of the 
Chardonnay vines. The dry weather concentrated the berries, 
and no rainfall was expected before the end of August.

The grapes were very healthy, with no trace of mildew or rot, 
but they would have to finish ripening without further rainfall.

We began harvesting the earliest Pinot Noir sectors (Volnay, 
Meursault, Beaune, Savigny) on 19 August. A week later, we 
began picking the white grapes and in the Côte de Nuits.

Finally, a few showers brought some respite towards the 
end of August, but not enough rain fell to make up for the 
accumulated deficit.

Our harvest was finished by the start of a warm, summery 
September.

In terms of yields, the reds were at around the same level as 
in 2019, which is to say around two thirds of a normal harvest. 
The whites were a little bit more generous, even given that the 
grapes gave slight more juice than usual. 
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